Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting
Tuesday, March 24, 2015
Town Hall Meeting Room
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.

Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the Town Hall Meeting Room.
Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as written.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of March 10, 2015 as written.  Voted (7-0)
Presentations 
None
Public Remarks
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, commented on the prior Center School facility workshop. She feels that the idea that the prior Friar Report can be updated and tweaked quickly is flawed. 
Martin Podskoch, 43 O’Neill Lane, commented that he is pleased that Hugo DeSarro is being named the Poet Laureate for East Hampton.  He spoke about Mr. DeSarro’s background.
Melissa Engel, 7 Markham Road, commented that the workshop regarding Center School was great and that there are good options available and it is a step forward.

Ted Barber, Mott Hill Road, asked about snow blowing near resident’s mailboxes and asked if the town does not receive state funding for the High School where will the dollars come from.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to move the proclamation for the Poet Laureate to this point in the agenda.  Voted (7-0)
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations

Proclamation for Poet Laureate

A proclamation was presented to Hugo DeSarro naming him the Poet Laureate of East Hampton.  Mr. DeSarro thanked the Council and read several poems that he has written.
Bids & Contracts 
Approval of Purchase of Police Department Vehicle
Chief Cox indicated that if a police vehicle is purchased prior to April the Town can save up to 5%.  The Capital Committee and Board of Finance have approved the funding.
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, that the Town Council approve a new capital project request in the amount of $36,365 for the purchase of a new police vehicle and that the project be funded from funds transferred to the Capital Reserve Fund from the public safety special services account.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Hintz against.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to award the purchase of a police interceptor cruiser from Natick Auto Sales under State Bid 12-PSX0194-AA or a used vehicle, whichever is better for the town.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Chatham Historic Society Water Project Overage

This project ran into cost overruns due to ledge in the area of the project.  The Capital Committee and Board of Finance have approved the funding.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, that the Town Council approve the transfer of $13,233.03 to the Chatham Historical Society Water & Sewer project from the following capital projects:  Fiber Optic project 50961000-5730-93151 for $6,600 and Radio Equipment Upgrade project 50220222-5741 for $6,633.03.  Voted (7-0)
Continued Business 
Clean Energy – Bright Idea Grant Agreement
The Clean Energy Task Force has been awarded a $5,000 bright ideas grant and has the opportunity to apply for two more.  
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to authorize the Town Manager to sign the Bright Idea grant agreement.  Voted (7-0)
Update and Discussion Regarding Bonded Road Project
Mr. Maniscalco reported that the Public Works Director is working on evaluating the Phase 4 roads. The Council would like to hear from Mr. Sissick regarding the reclamation process and if it is better to reclaim or reconstruct.  They asked if any other towns are having issues with the reclaim and pave process.
Discussion and Possible Action on Center School Facility RFP
In a workshop prior to the Council meeting, the Council members discussed an RFP for the Center School Facility study.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to write an RFP as discussed in the workshop with the scope of the project as listed by Mr. Hintz and with the changes to the timeline discussed.  Voted (7-0).  A copy of the RFP will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.
Discussion & Possible Action of the Resolution for the Police Department Building Committee
A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to approve the Police Department Building Committee Resolution as presented.  Voted (6-1) Mr. Hintz against.
An ad will be placed in the Rivereast asking for interested residents for the building committee.  Interview dates will then be set up.

New Business 

Plans for Special Meeting to Discuss Budget – April 7
Mrs. Moore thanked the Board of Finance for all of the meetings and workshops they have held on the budget.  She would like to have a special meeting on Thursday, April 2nd for the Board of Finance to be presented to the Council.
Consider Vacancy on ZBA
A letter was received from the Republican Town Committee regarding the opening on the Zoning Board of Appeals requesting that alternate member Melinda Powell be made a full member and that Sal Nucifora be appointed as an alternate.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to move alternate member Melinda Powell on ZBA to a full member and to appoint Sal Nucifora as an alternate member of the ZBA.  Voted (7-0)
Discussion of Ways to Distribute Citizens Guide

Council members discussed ways to distribute the Citizens Guide to the Budget including an insertion into the Rivereast News Bulletin.  The total cost for color copies would be approximately $2,700.  Black and white copies would be under $1,000.

A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to spend up to $1,000 from the Town Council budget on the distribution of the Citizens Guide to the Budget.  Voted (7-0)
Discussion of Abbey Road Extension Abandonment

In 2004 a request was made to abandon Abbey Road Extension. While a motion was made at that time to start the procedure, there is no documentation that it ever happened. Council members asked if the road is an access to a detention pond and they would also like to hear from Public Works Director Phil Sissick and Building/Planning/Zoning Official Jim Carey regarding the process.
Town Manager Report 

Update on State Budget
The budget is still with the State Legislature.  The Governor is looking to sweep funds from unused grants.
Update on Century 21 Sign
No timeline has been received.  Mr. Visintainer will attempt to contact Mr. Berkenstock.
Update on Snow Overtime and Supplies

There are significant overtime costs.  The recent wind storm also incurred some additional overtime.
Update on Village Center Water Tower
The Town has received notice that a judge has ordered the water town taken down.  Quotes are being received from demolition companies.  The Town order from the Court directs the Town to take the town down and charge the owner.  If the owner does not pay there will be a lien placed on the property.
Update on Animal Control Regionalization
No formal agreement has been received to date.  
Other
The Department of Transportation is considering the comment received from the Council.
The KX dispatchers are unionizing.  This action could potentially stall the consolidation.

A document from the MORE Commission was provided to Council members.

Companies that put in RFP’s for the Owner Project Manager for the High School Building project will be interviewed on Wednesday.

A question was asked regarding a possible cut through for emergency vehicles between Tammie Ann Drive and Christopher Road during the Christopher Brook project.

Mrs. Anderson indicated that Melissa Ziobron can possibly attend the April 7th Council meeting.

Town Council Liaison Reports
Several Council members attended the Board of Finance workshops and meetings.  They feel it is a good process this year.
Appointments
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded Mr. Philhower, to removed Ronald Perkins from the Brownfields Redevelopment Agency as he is no longer able to serve.  Voted (7-0)
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $628.47.  Voted (7-0) 
Public Remarks 

Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, thanked Council for the feedback on the Citizens Guide.  She also asked the Council to reconsider the special meeting on April 2nd as it was not on the budget calendar that has been followed to date.
Ted Barber, 50 Mott Hill Road, asked who is responsible for the air handlers in the schools.
Communications, Correspondence and Announcements
The VFW sent an invitation to the Town Council for the Memorial Day Parade.
Mr. Hintz read a letter from a young resident regarding Cranberry Bog.
Executive Session
Strategy and Negotiation Regarding Collective Bargaining

A motion was made by Mr. Pfaffenbach, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to enter Executive Session at 7:50 p.m.  Voted (7-0)

Mr. Maniscalco was invited into Executive Session.

Executive Session ended at 8:00 p.m.
Possible Action Regarding Executive Session
None

Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adjourn the meeting at 8:00 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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